Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 15-16 April 2008 

at High Leigh Conference Centre, Hoddesdon

Present:
The President, The Vice-President and 49 voting members.  2 non-voting members were also present.

Apologies:
David Hulse, Carrie Seaton, Stephen Poxon, Norman Mann

In attendance:
Chris Elliott, John Ellis, Mark Wakelin, Peter Phillips, Toby Scott, Jane Bates

Letters:
The Council agreed to send letters to the Revd David Owen, the Revd Baroness Kathleen Richardson and the Revd Keith Reed

Prayers:
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, the Revd Loraine Mellor

08.2.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 6-7 February 2008 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.

08.2.2
Matters arising:

(i)
Assistant Secretary of the Conference

The Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee, Ken Wales, reported that following the February meeting of the Methodist Council, a job description had been agreed and arrangements made to test the willingness and capacity of the Revd Ken Howcroft to undertake the full time role.  He commended to the Council that the Revd Ken Howcroft should augment his role of Assistant Secretary of the Conference (ASC) to become full time and to include the responsibility of connexional Ecumenical Officer (in support of the Secretary for External Relationships) for the remainder of his current appointment as ASC, namely 2008-2010.  This was approved.

(ii) Manager of Governance Support Cluster/Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice

The advertisement for this post has now been placed.  The Council was asked to delegate to the SRC the approval of the nomination to the Conference.  This was agreed.  

(iii)
Senior Leadership Working Party (MC/08/80)

David Deeks proposed names for the Senior Leadership Working Party.  The Council agreed that he should have permission to fill the vacancy.  It was also agreed that the Chair or another member of the SRC would be added to the membership of the working party.    

(iv)
Venue for Conference 2009

Ken Howcroft reported that the Civic Hall, Wolverhampton will be the venue for the 2009 Conference.  This meant that the venue would come within the budget of £250,000.

08.2.3 Chair’s Business

There was no business under this heading.

08.2.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 11-12 March 2008

Ken Wales presented the minutes of the SRC meeting held in March 2008.  Noting that these had not yet been approved by the SRC, the Council received them.  A question was raised regarding the funding of the Fresh Expressions organisation, and whether the SRC had acted in line with the Council’s decision – this was clarified later in the meeting (see minute 08.2.24 below).  

Exploring occasional accommodation in London for senior officers

Ken Wales explained that there are sometimes difficulties in the provision of occasional accommodation for officers of the church.  Other bodies deal with this matter in other ways.  He asked whether the Council would support some exploration of whether what is currently provided meets the need.  This was agreed.

08.2.5
Report from the Connexional Leadership Team

David Deeks reported that the Connexional Leadership Team had met on 1-2 April.  The CLT had discussed various issues including the vision section in the Ecumenical Review, the ‘Companions’ paper and the challenge of what it means to be a ‘representative’ of the Church.  

08.2.6
Annual report and accounts [MC/08/26 and addendum]

The Council welcomed Nick Addo and Sudhir Singh, a representative of Baker Tilly.  Unfortunately, Norman Mann, Chair of the Audit Committee was not able to be present.

Ron Calver informed the Council that the accounts for 2006/07 had been produced on the same basis as the previous year.  The auditors had recognised two problems with this: the non-consolidation of Southlands College; and the inclusion of the whole of the surplus from the Pensions and Assurance Scheme for Lay Employees.  The auditors have indicated that by non-consolidation of Southlands College, the total value of the Council’s assets are understated by £15,573,000, which is reckoned to be the book value of Southlands.  Various difficulties with the site at Southlands, mean that its actual value is likely to be much lower (possibly £1-2 million).  It is intended that this will be shown in the current year’s accounts.

The difficulty with the pension scheme for lay employees is due to it being a multi-employer scheme.  The accounts had shown all the actuarial surplus, but the Council would only be the legal beneficiary of part of this.

Nick Addo presented the accounts to the Council, indicating the breakdown of income and expenditure.  It was noted that there is a significant amount of excess reserves.

The Auditors’ Report

Sudhir Singh paid tribute to the hard work of Norman Mann and the Audit Committee and the work of the Finance Office.  He noted the complexity of the organisation and the difficulty that it creates for accounting purposes.  A key aspect is that the accounts are likely to be under greater scrutiny in the future.  The auditors had been concerned to deal with the risk of non-compliance, which had resulted in the qualified accounts.  The issue concerning Southlands College has not been possible to resolve; but the issues around the lay pension scheme had been resolved by removing the surplus from the assets shown in the accounts.  He commented that the auditors would like to work towards being able to present these accounts much earlier in the year.

Report of the Audit Committee [MC/08/27]

Ken Howcroft presented MC/08/27 on Norman Mann’s behalf.  Thanks were expressed to the new auditors and the smooth change that had been effected.  Hard work had been undertaken by Nick Addo, Ron Calver and the Audit Committee to try to work through the difference of opinion.  Work will continue concerning the non-consolidation of Southlands College and a process has been agreed to take this forward.

The accounts for 2006/07 were adopted by the Council by a show of hands.

08.2.7
Stationing Review Group [MC/08/28]

John Bell and other members of the review group were welcomed to the Council.

A report is to be presented to the 2008 Conference.  The current draft is now being brought to the April Council and the April Stationing Committee.  

It was asked whether the recommendations could be considered individually at the Conference.  Comment was made that there is a need to identify potential superintendents early (the Annual Development Review scheme could help with this) and that work needs to be done with ministers on whether they are suitable for superintendency before they complete their stationing profile forms.  Some of these recommendations are timescale specific; consideration will need to be given as to how they are presented with clarity about the timescale and action required.  It was asked whether recommendation 6 could be amended so that it reads ‘We recommend that the Methodist Church recognises the need for appropriate patterns of ordained ministry and the distinctive needs for lay ministry…’  Some of the recommendations refer work to other bodies; it was noted that it would be helpful to know whether the other groups are willing to do that work and whether it will be delivered.  It was asked whether recommendation 23 could be made clearer as to its intention.  

Peter Sulston, as Ecumenical Officer, asked the group to note that recommendation 24 paragraph 3 was inaccurate in respect of ‘interchangeable ministries’ and Canon B43.  He also commented that paragraph 4 is misleading about the number of united areas; there are very few.  He felt that recommendations 26 and 27 needed to sharpen up the ways in which the words ‘covenant’ and ‘concordat’ were used.  

Andrew Carter, representing the Diaconal Order, asked whether paragraphs 4 and 5 of recommendation 3 would be removed; he believed that this had been agreed at the Diaconal Convocation.  John Bell responded that this has been a contentious issue, and that there is not agreement about it - it will be discussed with the Stationing Committee before a decision is made.

Ken Howcroft asked whether the point that all presbyters and deacons are stationed could be made more explicit.  In addition, he noted that there is no longer a mechanism for considering all together the appointments in which presbyters and deacons are serving.  

John Bell thanked the Council for its comments.
The group was thanked for its work.

08.2.8
World Church Relationships – ‘Companions’; capacity in the Team [MC/08/32]

Anthea Cox presented MC/08/32, emphasising that this is to be developed over the next few years by way of pilot schemes.  Three Partnership Co-ordinators in the new Team, led by the officer overseeing World Church Relationships, will work with the companions.  The discussion of this in the Connexional Leadership Team had focussed on the need for communication; understanding of partner churches; concern about time commitment required of companions; some confusion about how this would relate to existing district relationships with partner churches; detailed input about suggestions for management of companions; the nature of visits that companions might make (eg to major conferences or more low-key); how to ensure that the church harvests the benefits of working in this way.

It was agreed that there should be further discussion and development of the role of Companion; and that up to six pilot schemes for companions are identified and explored during 2008/09.  

08.2.9
Confidentiality and appointments [MC/08/34]

David Deeks presented MC/08/34.  He recommended to the Council that the practice is not changed in respect of the appointment of District Chairs as this would be unrealistic.  

However, concern was expressed about connexional appointments being made public before the Council had met.  It was acknowledged that it had been difficult in the case of the nomination of the General Secretary/Secretary of the Conference and the appointments of the Team Secretaries since they were linked appointments and the General Secretary/Secretary-designate was required to be present at the other interviews.  In these cases, the Conference had delegated the making of appointments which are strictly in Conference’s powers to the Council.  It was necessary for officers to be in place as soon as possible so that processes could be moved forward.  

It was proposed that the principle should be that names are kept confidential until the next meeting of the Council, unless a different ruling is made at the time of setting up a nominations panel.  This was agreed as the way forward that would be recommended to the Conference.  

08.2.10
The Gambia [MC/08/29]

David Gamble presented MC/08/29.  The Council received the report; directed the group currently responsible for the work on this process to continue the work and prepare the necessary report and resolutions for the Conference; and directed that a list of names of representatives to the Foundation Conference be approved by the Strategy and Resources Committee for presentation at the Conference. 

08.2.11
Olufemi R W Cole-Njie [MC/08/81]

David Gamble presented this request from a minister currently based on the overseas districts to change base of ministry.  

The following resolution was carried by show of hands:

The Council, having given the matter due consideration and making the necessary enquiries in accordance with SO770(6), recommends to the Conference that the base of ministry of the Revd Olufemi R W Cole-Njie be changed from the Gambia District to the home Districts.

08.2.12
Mph and the Connexional Team [MC/08/35]

Eric Jarvis, Chair of the mph Board was welcomed to the Council.  Unfortunately, Neil Joubert, mph Chief Executive was not able to attend.

Eric told the Council that the mph Board had made certain decisions already, to concentrate on its core business activities, but that it was right that the Council should have the full background to the current crisis.  Mph and the SRC were now bringing to Council a joint recommendation about the future structure of Methodist publishing.  It has previously been acknowledged that there is overlap and potential conflict of interest between the work of publishing undertaken in the Team and mph.  The recommendation to integrate all aspects of the Church’s publishing was accepted by the 2006 Conference.  At that time, however, it was not possible to implement this proposal.  The recommendation now is that the co-ordination and management of all Methodist publishing is best done by placing the responsibility within the Team.  This gives a way of decisions being made in the appropriate place about what should be published in the name of the Church.  The Board is now asking the Council for its support so that preparations can continue in anticipation of Conference approval.

Ken Howcroft (Assistant Secretary of the Conference, Co-ordinating Secretary for Conference and Communication and member of the mph Board) emphasised that these proposals provide a mechanism for an integrated policy for publications and their budgets.  It has been very difficult to discover what the real costs of some publications have been.  ‘Free’ resources have entailed the cost of warehousing, staff time in despatching them, and postal materials.  Mph has absorbed all these costs.  There needs to be a bringing together of all the Church’s publishing so that there is appropriate accountability with one coherent set of processes and disciplines.  There will need to be a process of transition towards integration.  He paid tribute to Eric’s time and commitment and the work of Neil Joubert, particularly for his work on costings.

The Council agreed the proposals and authorised further work.  

The Council asked Eric to take back its continuing thoughts and prayers to the mph staff.

08.2.13
Review group on Women’s Network [MC/08/31]

Liz Smith presented this report.  She emphasised the dramatic change in the past generation in the expectation and participation of women in the life of the church and noted that the acceptance of women holding office in every area is still the exception among the Churches.  For many women, Women’s Network enables them to make a contribution.  This report recommends a transitional period of two years during which the challenges of the changes can be addressed.  Gender Justice issues will need to be dovetailed into the Equalities and Diversity work.  The group had considered how best Women’s Network can be a resource for the Connexional Team, especially the work of the Joint Public Issues Team.  

There was a discussion about issues of ‘membership’ and whether it was something that Methodist women could opt in or out of.  This also raised questions of for whom and on behalf of whom Women’s Network was speaking.  Comment was made that the age and ethnicity profile of Women’s Network is not as diverse as it might be.

Liz Smith responded to these issues, making it clear that these proposals are about Women’s Network, not Methodist women.  The group had been aware that not all women wish to participate in Women’s Network.  However, it is the only organised voice for Methodist women.  It had seemed that the possibility of Women’s Network becoming a separate organisation had not been a helpful message.    

Jonathan Kerry indicated that the intention was to provide transitional resources and that a commitment had been made to that effect.  This can be written into the Team workplan if it would be helpful.  

The recommendations contained within the report were approved.

08.2.14
Equalities and Diversity [MC/08/33 and addendum]

The February Council had asked that this work be embedded in the context of Ermal’s paper to the February Council – this paper has attempted to do that.

Alison Parker presented the report.  She emphasised that this provides an opportunity for the church to have a dialogue about the broad agenda of equalities and diversity; it is a mapping document and not a comprehensive equal opportunities policy or a theology of equalities and diversity.  

Jenny Easson asked that the word ‘national’ be removed and reminded the Council of the need to remember the different national contexts for the legal work.  The report was affirmed as addressing issues to do with language.  Peter Phillips indicated that the Faith and Order Committee is continuing to work with the group and the report still needs scrutiny.  It was not normally appropriate to undertake the work on theology after the rest of the work but in this instance it had not been possible to do the theological work first.  There was concern expressed about the title ‘the borders are the new centre’ in terms of what is understood to be the centre.  There were comments about how equal and diverse it was realistic for the church to be, since being Methodist and a church sets it apart from other groups.  Paragraph 5f needs some amendment since there is not now a full Equal Opportunities policy.  It was acknowledged that there needs to be some editorial work in section 2 so that the history section is not purely about the ordained; it also needs to be clear that the history section only refers to the British Methodist Church.  It was felt that there would need to be cross-references to other initiatives such as ministry across cultures, resources for rites of initiation and rites of passage and ministerial formation.  The report will be edited in the light of the comments made.  

The Council was asked if it adopted the Equalities and Diversity Statement.  It was referred back to the group for more work; the Council will then be consulted about a revised version which would then be taken to the May SRC.  

The Council was asked if it adopted one of the three options for a statement of intent.  The Council felt that it needed to agree the Equalities and Diversity Statement first; so all three options were withdrawn at this stage.

The Council authorised further work on Theology, with a direction to report to the Conference of 2009.

The Council approved the formation of a Disability Justice Group and Network.

The Council approved the report for debate at the Conference; acknowledging that there would need to be editing work first.

The Council agreed to support a resolution at the Conference acknowledging those who have worked in the difficult area of equalities and diversity over many years.  

David Deeks presented the staffing proposals for this area of work in the reconfigured Team.  It was confirmed that the responsibility for the implementation of the report on Presbyters and Deacons with impairment would lie with the proposed disability justice officer.  There were questions about the practicality of a staff member’s time being divided in the way proposed in the report.  Concerns were expressed about the proposed staffing in the area of racial justice.  David Deeks emphasised that the staffing ratios in the Team do not of themselves indicate what is important to the Church.  The Team has to determine what it can uniquely and best do in delivering what the Conference determines the Church needs.  Changes in this area are necessary in churches, circuits and districts; the Team will contribute to that process but it will do this through effective networks facilitating change.  There needs to be a proportionate allocation of staff who will be able to communicate with and learn from these networks.  

Some concern was expressed about the proposed process for appointing these officers; it was agreed that this could be left to further reflection since it is a management issue.

The Council agreed that in addition to the proposed allocation of 2 full time equivalent staffing; there should be funding for an additional 0.5 post for two years to enable the transition.  There will be further work and consultation about how these posts should be allocated to the specific aspects of equalities and diversity.  With this amendment, the proposal was carried.

Thanks were expressed to Alison for her work in this area.

08.2.15
Youth Participation Strategy [MC/08/36]

Ceri Howard, Rachel Coates, Doug Swanney and Mike Seaton were welcomed to the Council.  Ceri Howard and Rachel Coates introduced the key proposals in the report.  

Some concern was expressed about the possibility of young people from the age of 16 working across large areas and the need to manage them appropriately.  It is envisaged that the regional participation enablers will manage the youth enablers.  The work will largely be undertaken in circuits working with youth workers already in post.  The model is very localised.  It is hoped that at the end of the first five years, much of it will be undertaken ecumenically.  It was asked about the budget for Breakout; it is hoped that this will break even in the next few years.  In the meantime, it will be budgeted for in the under 19s area.  

It was noted that the costings for the youth enablers are based on the calculated living wage from the lay workers Conference report, plus allowances made for National Insurance contributions.  There was some concern about the lack of continuity where the youth enablers are working for a year only.  However, they will be working with young people and volunteer youth workers who will continue the work.

The Council agreed to commend this report and support its recommendation to the Methodist Conference for a five year connexional pilot for a youth participation strategy.

08.2.16
Youth President and CLF [MC/08/37]

David Deeks asked the Council whether it now wished to include the Youth President in the proposed draft Standing Order for the Connexional Leaders’ Forum.  The Council voted in favour of including the Youth President.

08.2.17 TSRE 

(i)
Use of Designated Fund [MC/08/38]

Margaret Jones introduced MC/08/38 which represented the financial sections of the Connexional Training Strategies report (to be taken in en bloc business).  The Council had asked for more detail concerning the use of the designated fund.  This aimed to distinguish clearly between the extra funding needs which can now be met from revenue budget and the expenditure to be taken from the designated fund.  It proposed increasing the level of bursaries and now included support for the fixed costs of training institutions.  Sections 5.5 and 5.6 ask for an open-ended commitment to enable a flexible response to needs as they arise.

This was agreed for inclusion in the Connexional Training Strategies report.  

(ii)
Constitution of TSRE [MC/08/39 replacement]

The SRC had asked a small group to work on this and the replacement paper MC/08/39 set out the proposals from David Deeks and Jim Booth (Chair of TSRE).  

This framework was agreed.  

08.2.18
With Integrity and Skill [MC/08/40]

Clifford Bellamy presented MC/08/40.  With Integrity and Skill is intended to replace the 1993 report on Confidentiality and Pastoral Care which is now out of date and, in some cases, wrong.  Guidelines for good practice are set out in section 12.  It was emphasised that this must become a part of the bloodstream of the church, in a way that the 1993 report did not.  

It was noted that the Freedom of Information Act may apply differently in different jurisdictions and this will be checked.

The Council received the report and recommended that the Conference receive the report and adopt the recommendations contained within it.

The Council thanked Clifford and the working group.

08.2.19
Crisis in Darfur [MC/08/42]

Anthea Cox presented MC/08/42.  

It was asked whether there could be a resource (eg a prayer) that could be used for the Day for Darfur.  

The Council passed the following resolution:

The Methodist Council deplores the continued fighting in Darfur, welcomes the ongoing efforts of the UK Government in addressing this crisis and supports the Day for Darfur initiatives.

08.2.20
Ecumenical Review [MC/08/41]

Gareth Powell presented MC/08/41, emphasising that this review had been focussed on the arrangements for this work in the new Team.  

There was some discussion about the content of the report and in particular, the section about Methodist identity and the vision statement.  However, it was recognised that this is intended to be an internal document.

The Council received the report and approved the recommendations contained within it.  It was agreed that it should not go to the Conference this year but that it would come back next year with a Vision Statement for the whole Church, noting that the recommendations concerning how the Team should undertake the work give a mechanism for that to happen.

08.2.21
JIC [MC/08/30]

Peter Sulston introduced MC/08/30.  He explained that the October Council had appointed a reference group to examine and agree emerging proposals for the Terms of Reference for the JIC 2008-2013 and to propose Methodist membership for the successor body to JIC.  Unfortunately, the reference group has not seen the report because of various difficulties in process.  Concern was expressed about this and it was recognised that this presented the Council with difficulties.

The Council agreed that the successor to the JIC should involve representation from Scotland and Wales.

It was agreed to continue the Council’s involvement through the reference group who would scrutinise the JIC’s draft proposals for the work of a second phase of JIC and to delegate the authority to SRC to approve the report.

The reference group will need to check that the list of eight names representing Methodism on the successor body to JIC represent the breadth of Methodism as well as a mix of the required skills and competencies.  

David Deeks was authorised to ensure that there is a viable reference group, noting that some of the original members are now unable to fulfil the task.

08.2.22
Early Human Life [MC/08/47]

Ruth Gee presented MC/08/47.  This report had been commissioned in the context of a large amount of public concern and interest.  The context in terms of science and technology and also public opinion is changing.  There are new proposals for legislation.  This report is also set within a pastoral context.

This is an ecumenical report, supported by the Joint Public Issues Team.  The working group represented a wide range of expertise, experience and theological perspectives.  The report has been scrutinised by the Faith and Order Committee.  This report builds on previous work including the Status of the Unborn Human report.  It is set in the context of theological reflection with principles that are based on an orthodox trinitarian theology.  Work is beginning on a study guide, so that the material can be accessible for wider use.  

The group was thanked for its work.

The draft Conference resolutions contained within the report were agreed as a way to present the report at the Conference.

08.2.23
Grants [MC/08/43 and 44]

John Ellis presented MC/08/43 and MC/08/44, which sets out a new single process for grant-making.  The ‘streams’ would decide on grants of up to £30,000, sub-committees for grants of up to £100,000, and the Connexional Grants Committee for over £100,000.  Work has been done on what ‘connexional significance’ might mean, and this is set out in paragraph 3 of MC/08/44.  It was agreed to circulate the presentation slides to the Council.

The Council approved the Grant Making Framework as set out in MC/08/44.  The Council appointed a selection group of Alan Ashton, Kathy Burrell and Rachel Deigh to finalise the appointment of members of the Connexional Grants Committee, its Sub-Committees and Grant Streams, and charged this group to report its decision to Conference.  The Council charged the Connexional Grants Committee with the responsibility of overseeing the transition arrangements.

Connexional Projects for 2008/09 [MC/08/45 and MC/08/83]

John Ellis presented MC/08/45 and MC/08/83 for information to the Council.  These were received.

08.2.24
Connexional Team Budget Workplan Outline [MC/08/46]

John Ellis presented MC/08/46 as a transitional budget for 2008/09.  It is not possible to produce a more detailed budget because of the changing management structures and also the necessary transitional costs. 

The Council approved the budget as set out in MC/08/46.

In answer to the earlier question about the Methodist contribution to the Fresh Expressions organisation, the Council passed the following resolution:  

The Council approves funding of £80,000 per year for the years 2009-10 to 2013-14 for the Fresh Expressions project, subject to adequate funding being secured from other sources.  

08.2.25
Team Focus – general report [MC/08/48]

David Deeks presented MC/08/48 as a brief report, noting that Conference will receive a fuller report.  

The Council delegated to the SRC its authority to approve the nomination for the manager of the Governance Support Cluster/officer for legal and constitutional practice and of forwarding the name to the Conference for appointment.

The Council agreed the arrangements set out in paragraph 4 for appointing the ‘green’ managers to their new roles to enable them to appoint staff and begin the induction processes.  

The Council approved the changes to the names of the principal restricted and designated funds as follows:

Fund for Home Mission becomes The Mission in Britain Fund

Fund for World Mission becomes The World Mission Fund

Connexional Advance and Priority Fund becomes Connexional Priority Fund (as agreed by Conference in 2007)

Auxiliary Fund becomes Fund for the Support of Presbyters and Deacons (as agreed by Conference in 2007)

08.2.26
Review of committees [MC/08/49]

David Deeks presented MC/08/49, noting that it links to the work on networking and representation.  The importance of labelling things correctly was emphasised, so that there can be clear terms of reference and clarity about which group is accountable to whom.

The Council approved the nomenclature used in the report.  The Council agreed the specific changes to participating groups.  The Council agreed to recommend to Conference that it give general approval to the approach suggested in the report.  The Council agreed to recommend to Conference that it authorise ongoing and future work in this area. 

The Secretary for Internal Relationships will oversee these processes. In general, where a Team member of staff is linked to a group, he/she will be responsible for enabling the group to change towards the recommended new pattern no later than August 2009.

In the implementation process issues of detail may arise which have not been included in the pro forma, about which appropriate negotiations can take place.


This approach was agreed.

08.2.27
Complaints and Discipline [MC/08/84]

The Council recommended the following people to the Conference for appointment to the Connexional Complaints Panel from the 1st September 2008, subject to the receipt of satisfactory references:

Peter Binks, John Birtwell (lead), Russell Buley, Dr Anand Dalal, Revd Christopher Jones, Revd Alison McDonald (lead), Roger Thorne, Revd Stuart Wild and John Woosey.

The Council recommended the following people to the Conference for appointment as Connexional Advocates from the 1st September 2008:

Steven Allinson, John Birtwell, Graham Danbury, Revd Alison McDonald, and Brian Rollins. 

The Council recommended the following people to the Conference for appointment as Connexional Discipline Committee Chairs:

Steven Allinson, Graham Danbury, and Brian Rollins. 

The Council delegated authority to the reference group with the Complaints and Discipline Implementation Group to seek further nominations to be brought to the Conference to ensure balanced Complaints panels where possible. 

08.2.28
Employment Status of Ministers [MC/08/50]

Ken Howcroft presented MC/08/50, explaining why it was necessary to begin wide consultation about the ‘covenant relationship’.  The Council approved its submission to the Conference as a consultation document to be sent for discussion and comment to circuits, districts and other interested parties.  

08.2.29
Review of Selly Oak Centre for Mission Studies (SOCMS) [MC/08/51]

Anthea Cox presented MC/08/51, which set out the recommendations following the review of SOCMS.  

Some corrections to paragraph 2.3 were noted.  

The report was received and the recommendations contained within it were agreed.  

It was noted that the matter no longer needs to be confidential.   

08.2.30
MRDF/Christian Aid and the Methodist Church [MC/08/52]

Anthea Cox presented the draft Memorandum of Understanding between the Methodist Church and Christian Aid.  There is a need to have a Memorandum of Understanding between the Methodist Church and MRDF and a tripartite agreement between the Church, MRDF and Christian Aid.  The current Memorandum of Understanding will help to begin that conversation.

There was discussion as to whether this Memorandum of Understanding could be agreed before the Memorandum of Understanding with MRDF had been drafted.  However, it was felt to be important to agree this so that work could be progressed.  Anthea emphasised that this will not cause issues with the work that needs to be undertaken with MRDF and agreed to attempt to negotiate a draft Memorandum of Understanding with MRDF before the May SRC.  

In the light of this, the following resolutions were passed:

The Council agrees the Memorandum of Understanding between Christian Aid and the Methodist Church.

The Council asks the SRC at its next meeting to approve the detailed changes needed to Standing Orders and/or the MRDF Trust Deed in relation to the nomination of the Trustees of MRDF.

Work is undertaken to draw up a Memorandum of Understanding between MRDF and the Methodist Church to be brought to the 08 Conference or a future meeting of the Council; and a further Memorandum of Understanding between Christian Aid, MRDF and the Methodist Church.

08.2.31
Notices of Motion referred to the Council [MC/08/53]

David Deeks presented suggested responses to the Notices of Motion referred to the Council by the 2007 Conference.  The Council approved these responses.

08.2.32
Scrutiny groups

The following were appointed to scrutinise the guidelines on domestic abuse:  Dudley Coates, Eileen Sanderson, David Leese.  

The following were appointed to scrutinise the new Worship Leaders Training Course: Alan Ashton, Barry Wilford, Kathy Burrell.  This group will work with those scrutinising the course on behalf of the Faith and Order Committee.  

08.2.33
Extension of appointment under SO315

David Deeks reported that an extension of one year is being proposed to the appointment of John Harrod as principal of Hartley Victoria College.  This requires a formal resolution of the Council.  It was proposed that a reasoned statement be circulated and a ballot conducted by e-mail, noting that a 75% majority is required.  This was agreed.

08.2.34 Connexional Treasurer

The Council has agreed that the role of Connexional Treasurer should be fulfilled by a team.  This is now ready to be implemented.  The Council agreed to give permission for a change in Standing Orders to be drafted to enable this to happen.  

The SRC was given the authority to nominate a new Connexional Treasurer to work with Ron Calver from September 2008. 

It was agreed that the Fund for World Mission governance group should be formally thanked for their work, now that it is to come to an end.

08.2.35
Connexional Allowances Committee [MC/08/82]

It was noted that the Connexional Allowances Committee report (MC/08/82) needed some further work.  Some of the terminology was incorrect and it seemed that some of the allowances were missing.  There was also a discussion about whether the mileage rate should be revisited in the light of increased fuel prices.  

David Deeks proposed that this should be referred back to the Connexional Allowances Committee to ask them to revise proposals and report to the SRC.  This was agreed.

It was agreed that David Deeks would write a briefing note for the Connexional Allowances Committee, asking them to undertake research in the wider issues of allowances for items such as mileage and other allowances.  

08.2.36
Connexional Team Outline Workplan for 2008/09 [MC/08/54]


The Council received the Connexional Team Outline Workplan as set out in MC/08/54.

08.2.37
Fresh Ways Working Group – annual report [MC/08/55]


The Council received the Fresh Ways Working Group annual report as set out in MC/08/55.

08.2.38 Phased and Flexible Retirement for Presbyters and Deacons [MC/08/56]

The Council received the report on the implementation of phased and flexible retirement for presbyters and deacons as set out in MC/08/56.

08.2.39
Cliff College – Standing Order Change [MC/08/57]

The Council agreed to recommend to the Conference that Standing Order 341(2) be deleted.

08.2.40
Review of 1993 Resolutions on Human Sexuality [MC/08/58]

The Council adopted the draft report and its resolutions as its report to the 2008 Conference.

08.2.41
Connexional Training Strategies [MC/08/60]

The Council received the Connexional Training Strategies report on its way to the Conference. 

08.2.42
Report from British Committee of the World Methodist Council [MC/08/61]

The Council received the report from the British Committee of the World Methodist Council.

08.2.43 Candidates’ Appeal Committee [MC/08/63]

The Council appointed Dr Stewart Barr, Deacon Andrew Carter, Mrs Ann Leck and Deacon Karen McBride to the Candidates’ Appeal Committee.

08.2.44 Memorials Committee [MC/08/64]

The Council appointed the 2008 Memorials Committee, as listed on MC/08/64.

08.2.45
Conference Appointments [MC/08/65]

The Council appointed Val Pownall to the Conference Business Committee for the 2008 Conference.  The Council nominated to the Conference the Revd Ian White as Chair of the Conference Business Committee of 2009.  The Council appointed the Revd Jonathan Todd to be the Precentor for the Ministerial and Representative Sessions of the Conference of 2008.  The Council appointed Deacon Janet Smith to be the Precentor for the Diaconal Session of the Conference of 2008.  The Council appointed Deacon Jennifer Knight to be the Letterwriter for the Diaconal Session of the Conference of 2008.

08.2.46
Diaconal Candidates Selection Committee [MC/08/66]

The Council approved the addition of Peter Ogle and Sarah Akindolie to the Diaconal Candidates Selection Committee for 2008.

08.2.47
Nomination of two associate members as members of the Conference [MC/08/67]

The Council appointed Bishop Joao Carlos Lopes (Brazil) and Mr P Percy Fernando (Sri Lanka) to be voting members of the Conference.

08.2.48 Rota for diaconal representation on the 2009 Conference [MC/08/68]

The Council approved the rota as set out on MC/08/68.

08.2.49 Associate Members of the Conference of 2009 from other Conferences and Churches [MC/08/69]

The Council approved the list as set out on MC/08/69.

08.2.50 Appointment of new trustee for NCH [MC/08/70]

The Methodist Council, on behalf of the Conference, appointed Gareth Mathewson to NCH Council as a new trustee with effect from 16 April 2008.

08.2.51 Statistics for Mission: Triennial Returns [MC/08/71]

The Council received the draft report based on provisional figures.

08.2.52 Standing Order Change – Strategy and Resources Committee [MC/08/72]

The Council approved the change to the Standing Order to be taken to the Conference.

08.2.53 Guidelines and Standing Orders for ‘lay workers’ [MC/08/73]

The Council received the draft guidelines as set out in MC/08/73.

08.2.54 Pension Provision for Lay Employees at local level [MC/08/74]

The Council approved the proposals for the change in pension arrangements, as set out in MC/08/74.

08.2.55 Faith and Order Committee report [MC/08/75]

The Council received the draft report of the Faith and Order Committee, on its way to the Conference.

08.2.56 Appointment of Pension Trustee [MC/08/76]

The Council appointed Keith Woodley to the Board of the Lay Employees’ Pension Scheme with effect from 1st September 2008.

08.2.57 The Charities Act 2006 Progress Report [MC/08/77]

The Council received the report on the progress of the registration of Methodist charities.

08.2.58 Shetland Representative to the Council [MC/08/78]

The Council agreed the proposal that the Shetland District appoint a presbyteral representative for 2008/09.

08.2.59 Changes to the Managing Trustee Body of the New Room, Bristol [MC/08/79]

The Council approved the changes to the Managing Trustee Body of the New Room Bristol as set out in MC/08/79.

08.2.60 Handbook for Presbyters, Deacons and Circuit Stewards [MC/08/85]

The Council received the report on the progress with the handbook for presbyters, deacons and circuit stewards.

08.2.61 Magnet [MC/08/86]

The Council received the report on the future of Magnet magazine.

The Council expressed its thanks to those members of Council who were attending their last meeting as a representative.  Thanks were expressed to the Chaplain for this year, Loraine Mellor.

Thanks were expressed to those Council employees who were present, in the context of this time of changes.  Particular thanks were expressed to David Deeks.

